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From Daya Atapattu, Project Leader (HRFMP), Flood Protection (Strategy and Assets)

Hutt River Floodplain Management Plan : Project Leader's Report

1.
Purpose

To update the Advisory Committee on the status of investigations for the Hutt River Floodplain Management Plan (HRFMP).

2.
Background

HRFMP investigations are on schedule to be completed by June 2000.  The target date for completing the Plan is June 2001.

The Advisory Committee, at its meeting on 20 September 1999 recommended a modified “Design Standard” for the Hutt River.  Wellington Regional Council (WRC) Committees are considering this recommendation to include a works programme for consideration through the Council’s Long-term Financial Strategy.  The works programmes for the previous modelled “Western Rivers” $2 and $4 million per annum spend rates are available. 

With the structural investigations nearly complete, the emphasis for HRFMP has now shifted from the structural measures to compatible non-structural and environmental enhancement measures.

What We Reported on 20 September 1999

Investigations reported to the Advisory Committee at its meeting on 20 September 1999 were:

· Public consultation outcomes for the Design Standard

· Modified Design Standard; Recommendations

· Environmental Strategy; Vision, Objectives and Options

· October 1998 Gravel Surveys; Outcomes

· “Non-structural Approaches” Review; Progress 

· River Corridor Hazard Plans; Progress

This Meeting (6 December 1999)

The order paper contains special reports on:

· “Non-structural Approaches” review of National and International Practices; Report 99.708.

· River Corridor Plans and hazard zones; Report 99.711.

· Environmental Strategy, public consultation outcomes to date and programme; Report 99.699.

This report contains a brief summary and explanation of the status of project components.

3.
Design Standard

Prioritised implementation programmes for potential “Western Rivers” annual spend rates $2 and $4 million, are available for integration into the WRC Long-term Financial Strategy at the appropriate time.  Each project is broken down to basic resource input level.

Additional Investigations – Belmont, Whirinaki Crescent, Bridge Road and Gemstone Drive

After considering public comments the Advisory Committee, at its meeting on 20 September 1999, suggested a modified design standard at these four locations.  WRC’s Landcare Committee requested further investigations on these modifications.  These investigations will identify the additional costs and feasibility of the proposed modifications, and review any further issues associated with these "local areas".

The investigations are proceeding well and the results will be reported to the Advisory Committee in March 2000.  Floor level surveys in Belmont and Bridge Road, carried out as part of these investigations, are now complete and the results are given below.

Floor Level Surveys – Belmont and Bridge Road

Precise levelling to identify the houses at risk of flooding in Belmont and Bridge Road is now complete. The table shows the total number of houses where the design flood level exceeds the floor level of the house.  

Design Flow m3/sec
1900
2300
2800

Number of Houses at Belmont
27
41
56

Number of Houses at Bridge Road
10
17
23

4.
Non-structural Measures

Non-structural measures investigations are on schedule.  The target date for completion is June 2000.  Investigations will consider land use options for the:

· Upper Catchment

· River Corridor

· Floodplain

WRC and the Upper Hutt and Hutt City Councils will also review the current Emergency Management Procedures.

Upper Catchment 

These investigations are to confirm that permitted land use activities in the upper catchment will not have significant adverse effects on the river channel stability and capacity, and flood peaks. 

We will evaluate the current planning provisions and policies in district and regional plans to determine whether improvements can be made to the way the land is managed. 

The target date for completing these investigations is February 2000.

River Corridor 

Report 99.711 presents Draft River Corridor Plans.  Land use guidelines to support these plans will be presented to the March 2000 Advisory Committee meeting.

Floodplain

A draft set of non-structural measures appropriate for the Hutt Valley will be presented to the March Advisory Committee meeting.  Report 99.708 contains the outcomes of the review of approaches and practices for non-structural measures. 

Draft plans showing the flood hazard in the floodplain will be completed by the end of December 1999. 

Emergency Management 

A review of current emergency procedures is underway.  These investigations will be co-ordinated by the WRC Emergency Management and Flood Protection staff in conjunction with the Emergency Management staff of the two City Councils.  They will evaluate current procedures to determine whether improvements can be made to the way flood emergencies will be managed.  The focus will be on flood warning, preparedness, education, event management and recovery.

5.
Environmental Strategy

The Environmental Strategy investigations for the Hutt River are to programme.  Public consultation on the objectives, vision and options runs until 10 December.  A draft Environmental Strategy will be presented to the March 2000 Advisory Committee meeting.  Report 99.699 contains an update.

The Environmental Strategy will identify opportunities to maintain and enhance the environmental quality of the river and its corridor.

As noted earlier the principal focus for consultation, since early November, was the Environmental Strategy.  Report 99.699 gives full details.

6. 
Advisory Committee Meetings for the Year 2000
The suggested meeting dates for the year 2000 are:

9 March

27 May

29 June

21 September

30 November

Committee members are requested to confirm their availability at this meeting.

7.
Construction Works, 1999/2000

Capital Improvements

Block Road Repair Works

Surveys and a preliminary design are complete. Detailed design is due to start with construction to commence in March 2000.  The works will be completed by June 2000 at an estimated cost of $300,000.

Boulcott Stopbank Land Purchase

Purchase of the Rentokil property at 59 Connolly Street was not required to complete the flood damage repairs. However options for purchase are still under consideration as the property is necessary for the “Design Standard” upgrade works.  The Regional Council’s options will be reviewed in February 2000 when LTFS priorities become clearer. 

Flood Damage Repairs

Manor Park Golf Course Edge Protection

Repair works are now well advanced. All debris fences have been installed and willow planting completed. Rock rip-rap for the groynes and rock heads is presently being stockpiled on the opposite bank.  Total cost for the project is $250,000 (excluding Golf Club share).

Memorial Park

Construction of a new section of rock lining along the River Road is complete.  Total cost is $80,600.

Owen Street

Final design and specifications for the repairs are complete.  Prices will now be sought for the work and we hope to have a successful contractor appointed prior to Christmas.  A start of the work is planned for February 2000.  Total cost is $202,000.

Bridge Road

A meeting has been held with two of the three residents affected to discuss the proposals for bank edge repairs.  Estimated costs exceed the budget provision of $55,000.  Flood Protection staff will examine other repair options that may better fit the available budget.

Avalon Berms

The proposed berm repairs consisting of debris fences and planting, at a cost of $75,000, are planned for the end of construction season in April 2000. 

8.
Budget and Forecast

The July 1999 forecast for the HRFMP total project cost was $1.345 million, an increase of $40,000 from the December 1998 estimate.  The main reasons for this increase are:

· Review of design standard processes by an independent consultant.

· Extra costs involved in publishing an additional newsletter for design standard

· Extra costs involved in iterations for refinement of flood defences upgrade costs

Further work was also required as a consequence of recommended “Design Standard” modifications.

· Floor level surveys at Belmont and Bridge Road.

· Review of modified design standards at Whirinaki Crescent, Belmont, Bridge Road and Gemstone Drive.

The costs of remaining works are being reviewed with a view to accommodate at least part of the extra costs.  A revised total cost estimate will be reported to the Advisory Committee in March 2000.

9.
Recommendations

That the Committee:

(1)
Receive this report and note its contents.

(2)
Confirm the dates for Advisory Committee meetings for the year 2000 suggested in this report.
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